Round Table on Information Access
for People with Print Disabilities Inc

Minutes of the Annual Meeting 
of the Australian Braille Authority 
Held Saturday, 17 May 2014

Venue: 

Braille House 

Queensland Braille Writing Association 
507 Ipswich Road, 
Annerley QLD 4103 
Chair:  Christine Simpson 

Minutes: 
Nicole Donaldson and Linda Triasmono

1.
Welcome and Personnel 

As Chair of the meeting, Christine Simpson welcomed all in attendance and acknowledged the traditional owners of the land. She thanked Sue Wagner and the staff and volunteers of the Queensland Braille Writing Association for their hospitality and for inviting the ABA to meet at Braille House; helping celebrate their diamond jubilee of occupancy.  She outlined the meeting agenda, advising that it had been planned to allow for participation by delegates and observers alike and noted that as most reports had been circulated as part of the meeting papers, they would not be circulated again with the minutes.  She explained that the agenda invites delegates to speak to their reports and to answer any questions which arise. 

1.1
Roll call: 
Delegates were asked to give their name, the organisation (if any) which they were representing and to indicate if they were the appointed voting delegate to the meeting. 
Voting Delegates:
Christine Simpson – Information Alternatives 

Josie Howse – NSW Department of Education and Communities 

Leona Holloway – Vision Australia  

Kathy Riessen – South Australia School for Vision Impaired 

Linda Triasmono – Queensland Braille Writing Association (QBWA) 

Leanne Smith – South Pacific Educators of the Vision Impaired (SPEVI) 

Judy Hunter-Dickson – ACT Education and Training Directorate 

Inge Carter – Vision Resource Centre, NT Department of Education   

Michelle Cutrupi – Catholic Education Office,  Sydney  

Annette Sutherland – Sydney Braille Forum

Nicole Donaldson – Queensland Braille Forum  

Frances Gentle – Royal Institute for Deaf and Blind Children, NSW (RIDBC)

Marie Shang – Association of Blind Citizens, NSW 

Bill Jolley – Blind Citizens Australia, (BCA)

Maria Stevens Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)  

Mary Schnackenberg – Accessible Information and Communications (New Zealand) 
Observers:
Jordie Howell – Vision Australia 

Mitzi Raaphorst – Vision Australia 

John Simpson – Information Alternatives

Neil Jarvis – Round Table on Information Access for People With Print Disabilities (RT President)   

Phyllis Landon – International Council on English Braille (ICEB) – Chair: ICEB Code Maintenance Committee 

Trudy Ryall – Deafblind Advocacy Group Victoria

Elaine Fell  

Elaine Goostrey – Vision Resource Centre, NT 

Tom Macmahon – Education Queensland 

Kay Gole – Education Queensland 

Sonali Marathe – RIDBC 

Brian Conway – RIDBC 

Julee-Anne Bell – Queensland Braille Forum 

Lynne Grevelle – QBWA

Wendy Sara – QBWA  

Gwen Hay – QBWA 

Sue Wagner – QBWA 

Jane Leonforte – QBWA 

Emma Boon  

Jenny Lebre  

Tom, Gale and Barbara – QBWA volunteers. 

1.2
Apologies 

Nil

1.3 
Formal Introductions

Christine again welcomed all, in particular our visitors from overseas.  She invited Neil Jarvis (President of the Round Table) from New Zealand and Phyllis Landon (Chair of the ICEB Code Maintenance Committee) from Canada,  to more formally introduce themselves.
Neil Jarvis currently serves as Chair of the Round Table. He is an Executive Member of the Blind Foundation of New Zealand with responsibility for Strategic Relations and Accessibility. 
Neil is totally blind, a lifelong braille user and keen to ensure that braille continues to be taught to blind children and adults.  He believes that braille must continue to evolve, and that as technology moves forward, braille must do likewise; it must be relevant, flexible, readily available, plentiful and of a high standard.  
Technology must allow us to more cheaply produce braille making it more readily available. He believes ultimately electronic braille is the way to the future.

Phyllis Landon began her career as a librarian. When pregnant with her first child in 1975 and at home with "time on her hands", she saw an advertisement by the Canadian National Institute for the Blind (CNIB), seeking volunteer braille transcribers. She signed up as a volunteer, learned braille, and has volunteered for CNIB as a transcriber ever since. 
For Phyllis, braille is a life-long passion. She is a member of the Canadian Braille Authority, has been involved with braille at the international level through her work with the ICEB for many years. She now chairs their Code Maintenance Committee and has drafted and wordsmithed most of the rules documented in The Rules of Unified English Braille.  
Despite this heavy workload, Phyllis still has time for other involvements – she is an active member within her Church, and she regularly plays cards with friends. 

2.
Administration

2.1
Meeting arrangements – Christine Simpson and Sue Wagner 
Meeting arrangements and venue safety information were outlined
2.2
Workshop Arrangements 
"Raise Your Braille – New and Advanced UEB for Literary Material" was the title of Monday's workshop facilitated by Leona Holloway and Phyllis Landon. Leona encouraged all to attend and stated that hand-outs would be available in either braille, or print, at time of workshop. 

2.3
Confirmation of meeting agenda 
Agenda confirmed.
3.
Welcome to Braille House: Sue Wagner (President QBWA) 

The Chair invited Sue Wagner, President of the Queensland Braille Writing Association to address the meeting.  

Sue gave an overview of the history of QBWA, Braille House and a brief description of the many activities conducted from within.  QBWA is the last remaining volunteer braille transcription service operating within Australia.

· Conduct of a free lending library

· Braille lessons for print users with Gwen Hay via skype.

· Braille Club – ABA 

· Production of a regular braille magazine for library users 

· The Annual Literacy Challenge 

· Dickinson Literary Competition will return this year in memory of Mercy Dickinson. 

· Sue expressed thanks to the Association for the Blind of WA for sharing their draft braille course documents. 80 people have now undertaken their course and some are currently completing distance lessons via phone.

· There are Plans for diamond jubilee celebrations: a garden party and book launch by the Governor to celebrate. 

· QBWA began in 1897 with a group of ladies who started to learn to transcribe books into braille. With all its history it is still a working environment. It continues to attract high quality people as its volunteers. 
· Sue explained that Leona Kitson set a great example, and was very active in the early days when the Round Table was establishing itself. 
· Leona Kitson has just finished as a volunteer transcriber, having worked since 1967. She is just one example of the many volunteers who have given so much of their time.

· Volunteer numbers are now sadly dwindling and good volunteers are harder to find.  

· Braille House has now been the home of QBWA for sixty years.

4.
Minutes of 2013 Annual Meeting 

4.1
Tabling of meeting minutes of 25 May 2013 

These minutes having been accepted by the Executive as a true and accurate record of the 2013 Annual meeting were circulated to delegates with meeting papers.  

4.2
Business arising from 2013 minutes not listed elsewhere 

Nil.
5.
Reports 

5.1
In Memoriam 

· Nicole Donaldson spoke of Dianne Porrill Head of Special Education Services Centenary SHS. She was a specialist teacher who made a great contribution to the field of education for blind and vision impaired students in Queensland.

· Inge Carter spoke of the passing of Hans Schmah of the Northern Territory.
· Jordie Howell spoke of the passing of Jane Ware (United Kingdom). Jane was a musician and braille music transcriber for RNIB who compiled the Braille Music Layout Manual (2002), considered the authoritative document for braille music formatting throughout Australia.
· The passing of Abraham Nemeth (United States) was acknowledged with a tribute compiled and read by Bill Jolley. This tribute has since been made available on our ABA webpage at http://brailleaustralia.org/past-leaders-international. 
5.2
ABA Annual Report 

As ABA Chair, Christine presented her report for the 2013 calendar year. It had been circulated to attendees with meeting papers. It was moved by Christine and seconded by Josie Howse. The meeting adopted the report.

The Chair's report covers:

· ABA's structure and accountability to the Round Table;

· Executive composition, its functioning and member responsibilities; 

· Activities of the Regional Braille Forums;

· Reflections on the 2013 Annual National meeting;

· ABA mechanisms for communication with member organisations and individuals;

· An update on the various ABA publications;

· The TransTasman Certificates of Proficiency in Unified English Braille; and 

· ABA's international involvements.

Christine was commended on the comprehensiveness of her report and the number of issues in which ABA had been involved during the year. 
5.3
Regional Braille Forum reports

5.3.1
Queensland Braille Forum: Nicole Donaldson (Convener) 

5.3.2 
Sydney Braille Forum: Annette Sutherland (Convener) 

Both Nicole and Annette spoke to their previously circulated reports, highlighting specific points of interest.

In an open discussion regarding regional forums:

· Frances Gentle: We have heard about two fabulous regional forums, what is happening in other states?

· Members present were encouraged to start new local braille forums, remembering that they are not restricted to capital cities only. There was a reminder that Guidelines for the operation of our Regional Braille Forums are available from our webpage.

· The NSW Braille Competition requires a braille picture from younger students and story writing from older students. Stories must include: a title page and the story is  judged on dot quality, braille errors and story content.  The task also includes a proofreading exercise. 
· Students from NSW receive a participation certificate which is presented at their school assembly.
· There was a suggestion made that perhaps isolated braille using students from other states, could benefit from being included. 

· Perhaps Exec should look at a National competition.
Action: Executive to consider.

· Jordie Howell: reminded us of the WBUAP Onkyo competition for older students (World Braille Essay Contest) which is run in the first half of each year. It is announced on OZBRL around March/April. 
· Phyllis Landon advised of the Canadian national competition which is judged 50% on creativity and 50% on braille. It usually involves about 60 students. As the essays are judged by a print using author, all essays must be transcribed from the Braille.

5.4
Member reports 

Note: The four member reports having been submitted prior to the meeting were circulated with meeting papers.  

5.4.1
Queensland Braille Writing Association

Sue Wagner presented this report which attracted a number of questions and considerable discussion relating to their various activities as well as plans for the diamond jubilee celebrations.
5.4.2
Vision Australia 

Leona Holloway presented the VA report. This included information about the Transforming Braille project, the Felix library and progress on uploading their archived Braille to the online service.  

5.4.3
Vision Resource Centre, Department of Education, Northern Territory 

Inge Carter spoke to the report, commenting on the breadth of braille materials they had produced over the past year. With no braille-using students at primary level, their efforts had been concentrated on meeting the needs of secondary students as well as pre-school braille users.  

5.4.4
Statewide Vision Resource Centre Victoria 

In the absence of a representative, their report was Read by Josie Howse. It provoked several questions and some discussion, which Jordie Howell could respond to on their behalf as she works with the Resource Centre one day per week teaching music and braille music skills.

Leona encouraged all to regularly visit their excellent website and to take advantage of the information it holds.

The Chair thanked these organisations for their reports and indicated that if time permits later in the meeting those who did not submit written reports would have the chance to present orally if they wished. 

5.5
Project reports 

Note: The below projects were reported on in the "Report of the Chair".  
5.5.1
Braille Formatting Guidelines (Australia) 

Leona Holloway leads this project and reported that progress with the guidelines document is being made, although more slowly than she had hoped. The Guidelines  are very detailed and include hundreds of examples. She thanked the working group who have been meeting with her regularly via phone.  

5.5.2
Unified English Braille: Australian Training Manual 
As editor, Josie Howse advised that the 2nd edition is now available. It includes some updates and a few corrections. It is available for purchase throughout the conference weekend or can be downloaded from the website. Kathy will undertake the task of doing the braille formatting of this document. 

5.5.3
The Rules of Unified English Braille – 2nd Edition 2013 
Christine advised that The Rulebook is officially an ICEB publication, but that in recent months it has taken much of the time of herself, Leona and Kathy in getting it to its final stage. She thanked both Leona and Kathy for their huge contribution in making the final touches to the printed edition and for ensuring that all looked correct. Christine also acknowledged the work of Phyllis Landon in leading the ICEB Code Maintenance Committee and wordsmithing rules and examples as well as Mary Hughes (of Canada) for her braille transcription work.  Leona and Kathy also spent many hours working with George Bell of the UK in checking and double-checking that all links in the HTML version of the document were correct.   

5.5.4
DBT Producers' Manual 
As the editor for this publication, Leona Holloway advised that the manual is still current and she invited meeting attendees to use it and give her any feedback they may have.

5.6
TransTasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille 
Josie Howse convenes the Proficiency Test in Australia each year. Her written report is included in the "Report of the Chair". 

Josie referred meeting attendees to her report, highlighting its key points.  
She also advised us of some of the outcomes from the meeting held the previous day with representatives responsible for conduct of the test in New Zealand.  Josie advised that the combined meeting had proven most productive. 
· The marking scheme is consistent between our two countries. 
· The type of errors being made are similar, with most being Braille errors, not specific to the UEB code changes. 
· Dates for conduct of future Proficiency Tests have been standardised.

· Work needs to be done on the packages sent to candidates. 
· In 2014, the Proficiency Test will be set in New Zealand. 

5.7
Electronic communication 
Note: Each of the below projects is reported on in the "Report of the Chair".

5.7.1
Facebook page 
Leona Holloway is responsible for most of the items on the facebook page.  She reminded us that we need to be aware that facebook often changes settings, so individuals may need to make adjustments in order that they continue to get regular updates. She encouraged facebook users to "like" the ABA Page. 
5.7.2
OZBRL Listserv

Bruce Maguire is our listserv moderator. Everyone is encouraged to use the listserve. Many meeting attendees said that they do use it and that they find it most helpful! They like it!  

5.7.3
Braille Australia Website 
Leona Holloway is the webmaster for the ABA webpage, located at http://brailleaustralia.org. She indicated that with the recent change of us managing our own website, we now have much more freedom and can make it far more responsive to people's needs. She asked for feedback and suggestions as to what else should be on the website. We are regularly receiving questions from webpage visitors, many regarding signage and the availability of UEB publications and other documentation. 
6.
International Reports
6.1
Braille Authority of NZ Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT) 
Maria Stevens is the BANZAT Chair and she spoke to her report which had been circulated with meeting papers. There was quite an amount of discussion coming from her report with several questions for her to answer.  

6.2
Braille in South East Asia and the Pacific 
Frances Gentle spoke to us about some current Braille projects in the Pacific region. UEB is being implemented in several countries. The Ausaid scheme has finished.

6.3
ICEB 

Note: Bill Jolley's ICEB report was circulated with meeting papers. 

Bill drew our attention to several items in his report and answered a number of questions.  He spoke of the 2014 MidTerm meeting which would be held in New Zealand later in the month and thanked the Round Table (our parent organisation) for their financial assistance with his costs while serving as ICEB Treasurer. 

6.4
ICEB Music Committee
Jordie Howell convenes the Music Committee and she spoke to her report which is included in Bill's report. 
The Music Committee was established to iron out conflicts in UEB and braille music and to learn what current practices are in use in ICEB member countries. 

Together with the Code Maintenance Committee, the Music Committee has already dealt with accidental signs in literary braille. 

Jordie was congratulated for her work with the committee. She encouraged more people to be involved in braille music.

6.5
UEB Code Maintenance Committee 
Leona Holloway spoke to her report which had been included in Bill's report. She encouraged meeting attendees to read it carefully and to approach her with any questions they may have regarding the changes to the Rulebook in this 2nd edition.  

7.
ABA Executive Elections
2014 was an election year for the Australian Braille Authority and in accordance with our Terms of Reference nominations for all positions fell vacant.  Using OZBRL, nominations were called for using the timeframe prescribed. 
Of the current committee, neither Bill Jolley, nor Linda Triasmono offered themselves for re-election.  

Christine Simpson vacated the Chair and requested Bill Jolley to take us through the election process.  
7.1
Election of ABA Chair

Bill advised that Christine Simpson was the only nominee for the position of ABA Chair and he therefore declared her the Chair of the Australian Braille Authority for her third and final term.

7.2
Election of up to five ABA Executive Members  

Bill advised that there were only five nominations for committee positions received and that as such, a ballot would not be required. He advised that the nominations were for Continuing committee members: Josie Howse, Kathy Riessen and Jordie Howell. In addition, nominations had been received for Julee-anne Bell and Leona Holloway.

The meeting joined with Bill in congratulating all six candidates on their success.    

Christine resumed the Chair. 
Appreciation was extended to Linda Triasmono and Bill Jolley for their long-term major commitment to ABA.

8.
Other Business and Discussion

A number of matters were raised in an open discussion.  They included:
· Discussion regarding use of electronic files and braille production. 
· Some students in various states are using Daisy and ePub. 
· More support is required to assist with this progress.

· The SPEVI conference scheduled for January in Melbourne was promoted. 
· Frances Gentle is the new SPEVI President and she encouraged attendees to visit the SPEVI website for Conference information. 

9.
Meeting close
Bill Jolley proposed a vote of thanks to Braille House volunteers and staff for hosting the meeting. He acknowledged that it is wonderful how QBWA has held on to Braille House and made it grow as a place for people who are blind to gather and do what they can do. He commented that these places are dwindling. He hopes it can continue to live and grow just as it has for the last 60 years.
Sue responded with her thanks for the opportunity for QBWA personnel, to have the chance of sharing braille house and to have taken our "tour groups" to see some of its most prized possessions. She said that they are proud of what they have and that they had enjoyed hosting our meeting and that they looked forward to another opportunity to do so.  

In her closing remarks, Christine thanked all involved in the organisation of the meeting.  She also extended appreciation to the meeting attendees, particularly those who had submitted written reports. .

She wished everyone a fulfilling Round Table Conference and a safe trip home.  

The meeting closed at 4.10pm

